Oxford Trust for Contemporary History  

Breach House,  Cholsey ,  Wallingford,  Oxon,   OX10 9JN     22 January 2008

Dear Mr Dobson

Planning Application 07/0229/OUT 
Thank you for meeting with us on 22 January 2008 to discuss our respective views on  a number of matters relating to the above application.  An agenda was produced by OTCH on which it included short summaries of its position, and I think that it is fair to say that we were not persuaded by what was said at our meeting that these arguments and suggestions should be revised.

Enabling Development

It has always been the position that local planning authorities, the Inspectorate and the Secretary of State, in respect of both applications and the production of Structure Plans, that Upper Heyford is an unsuitable location for both new housing or jobs, and that any and all such development should only be permitted with special justification. This justification is now found in OSPH2 which OTCH believes requires the first house and the thousandth to equally contribute to the planning objectives in policy H2.  NOC seemed to believe that “ as a means to enable” did not equate to “enabling development”, and that even if it did, the term could not exist or be applied outside of English Heritage advice.  OTCH argued that EH advice on this legal matter was irrelevant given the primacy of development plan policy.  This would imply that only through open book accounting would the public be able to see that development plan policy was being complied with. Given that only £24 million had been paid for all the land, 300 houses and significant areas of potential commercial space, OTCH believes that there should be no difficulty in NOC taking the normal profit from the redevelopment (after building costs, infrastructure and other s.106 costs)  leaving a surplus to be provided to meet H2 objectives.  OTCH did not accept the NOC suggestion that offsetting losses on other developments was relevant or any excuse not to calculate the H2 enabling fund.

It was agreed that NOC planning Counsel would be asked to consider the representations made by OTCH in respect of ‘enabling development’ and may be prepared to provide the resulting advice (together with the instructions). 

OTCH made it clear that if there appeared to be anything in the instructions or advice which left this matter in doubt, an approach that should be acceptable to all parties (assuming that CDC might even subscribe of this method), would be to prepare joint instructions to an alternative senior planning Counsel on this one point.  This would remove or reduce the inquiry time spent on a legal issue on which the inspector might not be qualified, and might enable some real progress to be made now on feasibility. OTCH did not believe that the Inspector/Secretary of State would be impressed were NOC to both reject this idea and continue to pursue a line of argument in the face of all previous views expressed on this point. 

Management of Heritage Site and Validity of Application

OTCH made it clear that so long as the value of the Cold War heritage was given primacy, it could see no objection in principle to some low key use being made of some of the buildings.  The QRA should be monumentalised due to their very exceptional importance.  However, OTCH would continue to object strongly while the only primary use of the flying field being proposed by NOC would be commercial storage, as is the case with the current application, which would only allow de minimis use of the flying field for heritage purposes. It seems that some controlled access was intended by NOC but was not thought to require planning permission as it was tantamount to visiting any other conservation area. Given the very large numbers of visitors who could be attracted to the best preserved air base in the Country, at the most accessible point on the motorway network (50,000 have visited a different kind of Cold War museum at Cosford), OTCH thought that it was “beyond belief” that this was not included in the application. EH had already claimed credit for its part in the creation of a ‘cold-war heritage park’ and, if NOC wanted to rely on EH in some aspects of the proposals, this would be de-valued if they were ignored on others.  EH has also said that a “Project Officer”  should be appointed.  As the historic interest has existed for thirteen years, and will not simply result from the approval of a planning application, OTCH said that NOC should not delay making this appointment.

NOC agreed to consult Counsel on the validity of the application given the omission of any proposal to change the use of the land to the north of Camp Road from “former Cold War air base to heritage site for visiting by the public”.  OTCH was concerned that any question of validity should be resolved sooner rather than later to avoid worse delays. (OTCH has recorded its views on the consequences of NOC apparently benefiting from delay). It is difficult to see how changing the description could be possible without re-advertising unless the heritage use is considered to be of incidental importance.

Demolition and monumentalisation

Given that CDC seems always to have followed the advice provided by EH, OTCH believed that there was a reasonable prospect of an agreement being reached on limiting the demolition to non-military structures, so that all HASs and the fencing could be preserved.  CDC might also be prepared to accept limited re-use of buildings where supported by EH.  As, to the North of Camp Road, all re-use must preserve or enhance  the character and appearance of the conservation area, based on its importance to the history and memory of the Cold War, there would appear to be grounds for seeking an agreement on this aspect of the application.  CDC might claim that the adopted SPD was not objected to by EH, but it would be disappointing if that was used as a reason to seek the demolition of important elements of the military base against the advice in PPGs 15 and 16 and OSPEN6 (a development plan policy with which by definition, SPD must comply).

Housing, jobs and car storage

There seemed to be no planning justification to spread new housing to the North of Camp Road, and NOC did not seek to provide any.  If the lasting arrangement is to be based on the advice of EH, its objection to car storage should be acted on.  OTCH wondered whether it was reasonable for CDC to take the ‘blame’ or ‘bad publicity’ for the threat to jobs were car storage to be tapered down and/or discontinued.  This use has never been regarded as permanent and, having collected very substantial rents over the last 13 years, if it is genuinely seeking planning permission, the landlord should not be seeking to perpetuate a use which neither preserves nor enhances the area.  NOC did not know the basis for the 84 jobs proposed in the heritage use (confined to the proposed heritage centre and command centre).  OTCH thought that the job potential in heritage and tourism should be explored as part of the application, although this might usefully follow an estimate of the scale of the enabling fund.

Summary

OTCH was very concerned that there did not appear to be any real attempts being made by NOC and CDC (who are refusing to even speak to OTCH) to resolve or narrow their differences.  13 years has already been too long to wait for the establishment of the Cold War heritage site, and an appeal might not provide an implementable planning permission.  

OTCH thought it would be reasonable for NOC to agree that all new development should be regarded as enabling the planning objectives set out in OSPH2, either as a straightforward matter of planning law or/and because the site had been bought from the national Government at a price which gave no value to the land and buildings for 700 of the dwellings or the estimated 1500 jobs.  If that could be agreed, or Counsel’s opinion had been obtained which all parties could be satisfied represented an equally legal and fair assessment of the enabling obligation arising from development plan policy H2, then this matter should not require a public inquiry to resolve.

If NOC relied on the building of the 1000 houses for its housebuilders’ profit, and acknowledged that any income from low key uses of the flying field and military buildings (consistent with the statutory requirement in a conservation area) would be to fund the heritage project, the issue of re-use or monumentalisation should not delay the application being determined.  However, CDC might want to consider EH advice on this point, as it should on the lack of justification for any demolition of airfield structures.

It would be very disappointing if the application was taken to a public inquiry without strenuous efforts having been made to reach agreements on matters which, OTCH is not ashamed of saying, could represent an outcome for which it has been campaigning for 13 years, simply in accordance with development plan policy and PPGs 15 and 16.  

We look forward to hearing from you on these matters.

Yours sincerely

Daniel Scharf MA MRTPI

Copy 
CDC and English Heritage
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